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MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, December 14, 2009 at 7:36 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes





Robert E. Hitchcock

Lawrence La Ronde

Everett Merrill (left 8:50 p.m.)






Douglas M. Singleterry





Frank “Skip” Stabile, Council President 


Also Present:

Mayor Michael Giordano, Jr

David E. Hollod, Business Administrator

Eric M. Bernstein , Esq., Borough Attorney (9:05 p.m.)





Richard K. Phoenix, RMC, Borough Clerk


ABSENT:


Council Members:
Frank Righetti (excused)


The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by Steve Phillips.


Council President Stabile requested a moment of silence for the men and women serving in our Armed Forces.


Council President Stabile read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, scheduled by resolution of the Council adopted on January 1, 2009.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News and The Star-Ledger on January 2, 2009 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."


ADMINISTRATION OF OATH OF OFFICE BY THE MAYOR:


Mayor Giordano swore-in CHRISTOPHER JAMES BOND as Probationary Sergeant in the North Plainfield Police Department.



Sergeant Bond was joined by his wife and children and by Police Chief William Parenti.


Chief Parenti praised Sgt. Bond’s efforts on the Police Force, then announced that the North Plainfield Police Department was recently re-accredited and became one of only two police agencies in Somerset County enjoying such accreditation.

PUBLIC COMMENT:  

Jack Fowler,  92 Westervelt Avenue, North Plainfield, said that he had recently signed up for Verizon FIOS service at his home, and was impressed by what is offered as well as their commitment to local programming origination.

NEW BUSINESS:

1.
Smart Growth Plan Advisory Subcommittee – F.S.S.  Mrs. Forbes asked if this were the same as the Sustainable Jersey Subcommittee, and Mr. Stabile answered in the affirmative.   Mr. Singleterry said that North Plainfield would meet with Montgomery Twp., which had already been certified in Sustainable Jersey.

2.
Foreclosure Update – E.J.M.  Mr. Merrill commented that the rash of foreclosures affects far too many, and he intended to get a snapshot of how it affects North Plainfield and what could be done.  Responding to Mr. Hitchcock, Housing Officer Rodino replied that the typical notices being received by the Borough generally express an intent to foreclose, and not necessarily a foreclosure that is complete.

3.
2010 Council Meeting Schedule – F.S.S.  Mr. Stabile confirmed that he had studied the draught meeting schedule for the new year.  It follows the current meeting format, with Agenda Conferences and Regular Meetings scheduled sequentially on every second and fourth Monday of the month.  The only exception is the Council’s summertime hiatus when there is a single August meeting date.  Mr. Phoenix explained that he had selected a mid-August Monday instead of a second or fourth Monday, since either of the latter Mondays would create an appreciable gap between meetings of the Governing Body that could potentially interfere with the orderly conduct of the Council’s business.  Mr. Stabile agreed that the August meeting date was a good compromise, found the proposed meeting schedule acceptable and, on consensus, the Borough Council was in agreement.  The 2010 meeting schedule will be agendized at the Regular Meeting of December 28th.

4.
Exempt Employee Salaries – D.E.H.  Mr. Hollod explained that the exempt employee salaries now before the Council were as presented in February.  There had been some events, he said, in the interim; but, increases were kept in line with the 2.75% union-negotiated increases.  He emphasized that the exempt employees had also been contributing between 1-2% to their health benefits.  Some positions amongst the exempt titles have been filled by new people.  Replacements are being paid less than their outgoing predecessors.  Per union negotiations, the highest paid DPW employee had been making more than the DPW Director; therefore, the Director’s salary was increased slightly.  Mr. Singleterry asked about exempt salaries for 2010.


Mr. Hollod replied that 3.0% increases had been put in across the board for the 2010 budget, although lots of other issues besides these salaries needed to be addressed if budget reductions were desired.


Mrs. Forbes asked how salary increases affect benefits.  Mr. Hollod explained that salary increases would drive up social security and pensions.  Mr. Hitchcock said that there were some positions he would like to discuss further.  Mr. Stabile questioned the protocol of discussing titles in open session.  Mr. George confirmed that positions could be discussed in open session, but that individuals would need a Rice Notice before they were discussed in regular or executive session settings.


Motion to table exempt employee salaries resolution by Mr. Hitchcock, seconded by Mrs. Forbes and on Roll Call carried all six in favor.

5.
Stormwater Education Program – D.E.H.  Jared Eudell,  Field  Scientist,  PMK

Group was present and was introduced by Mr. Hollod along with Mr. Julio Vega.   Mr. Rodino serves as the Borough’s point person.  


Mr. Rodino explained that the associated educational program is mandated and includes elected officials.  Mr. Rodino took the opportunity to respectfully thank all in the Borough that had attended his wife’s funeral.


Mr. Eudell came forward and emphasized that the state was making an effort to educate one and all on the topic.  He narrated a Power Point presentation for all present, noting that every town in the state is regulated.  Point source pollutants are under control, and the Borough of North Plainfield is under “Tier ‘A.’”  Efforts are made to locate any illicit connections which are evidenced by flow from an outfall following three days with no rain.  In all, there are a total of 512 catch basins in the Borough.


Mr. La Ronde questioned the dynamics of the mandated public education program, and Mr. Eudell explained that there were a wide variety of such options, not the least of which is the Borough’s annual Street Fair where brochures are distributed.  Mr. La Ronde added that the Senior Picnic was also a good distribution point, and Mr. Rodino rejoined that brochures are distributed at the schools and hand-delivered as well.  A “compliant” 15-minute video is also available for viewing, although there are concerns as to whether or not its content will remain current when new regulations come into being.

6. 
Memorial Library Advisory Committee Rules and Appendix for Procedures Governing Fine Monies – F.S.S.  Mr. Stabile explained that considerable effort and work had gone into these provisions.  A resolution will be brought before the Governing Body after the first of the year in relation to the recently drafted rules.  Mrs. Forbes commented that the rules and appendix were an attempt to bring the library by-laws into line with Borough ordinances.  She volunteered that there had not been a great deal of changes, but that it was tightened up to some degree.


OLD BUSINESS:

1.
Commercial Vehicles – F.S.S.  Mr. Stabile advised that the prevailing sentiment seems to favor allowing one commercial vehicle per property within reason, and to follow the direction of the Business Association.  They apparently do not endorse the issuing of permits.  He said that he, Messrs. Hitchcock and La Ronde would form a subcommittee which would meet after the first of the year.


Mr. La Ronde pointed out quite a few vehicles bearing residential plates that have advertising  “wraps.”  Mr. Stabile found them extremely objectionable, since it was a clear instance of advertising.  It will be checked out with legal.

2.
Sewer Bill Deduction for Irrigation/Swimming Pools – E.J.M.  The topic was postponed and not entertained this evening.

3.
Rescue Squad Funding – F.S.S. Mr. Phillips was present, and explained that he and the Squad Treasurer had fine-tuned the report.  An emergency occurred with the radio system, which is thirty years old, on its last legs and beyond repair.    It was decided to participate in Somerset County radio trunking system.  The Squad will be faced with a one-time fee and buying new radios which will be part of a new Motorola system and it will result in a contract for $19,898.00 – very close to the same figure already allocated to the Squad by the Borough.  The resultant system will be 100% operational.  


Mrs. Forbes suggested that a future audit for equipment would be a good idea, and Mr. Phillips admitted that the Squad had seen it coming, but the money wasn’t there.  Mr. La Ronde asked if it were possible for Council to get Squad reports prior to their meetings; then, he questioned details of the system’s purchase.  Mr. Phillips said that their terms would be net 30 with two payouts.  Mr. Stabile concluded that they would have until December 28th to decide.  Mr. Hollod confirmed that it is in the budget.


Mr. Stabile recommended that 2010 funding to the Squad be dispensed on a monthly basis.  He continued that they had done extremely admirably, and that they had proven themselves to be an institution in town.  Further, the Council President noted the important role played by the Squad in bringing Santa to the recent H1N1 clinic.  


Mr. Hollod assured that Mr. DeBlasio would place the $20,000.00 on the Consolidated Bill List.

4.
Distribution of Printed Materials to Council Members – R.E.H.  Mr. Hitchcock observed that the Council had been treated to a lot of copies of foreclosure notices.  He suggested consolidating the individual notices into a monthly tally sheet reflecting the actual number of notices received.  Mrs. Forbes commented that the law requires copies of the foreclosure warnings to be given to municipalities, and that although it makes for extra paper, the Council should not treat it as a head-in-the-sand issue.  Mr. Hitchcock suggested a monthly tally sheet with a separate mail slot of the actual notices maintained in the Clerk’s Office for possible perusal by the Governing Body.

REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES, COMMISSIONS:

Mrs. Forbes reported that the Memorial Library’s Mr. Stevens would retire this spring as would the County’s Mr. Hecht.  The Somerset County library system of which North Plainfield is a part, has just received a major award. 

Mr. Stabile reported that the Santa arrival had been well attended and organized.  Pictures of Santa with the North Plainfield children have been posted on Facebook. 

Motion to adjourn by Mr. Hitchcock, seconded by Mr. La Ronde and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 9:17 p.m.







Borough Clerk

Council President

12/14/09


